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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE

ST ALBANS GROUP OF AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL

HELD ON WEDNESDAY MAY 8 2013
www.amnesty.org.uk/stalbans

1.   
PRESENT:    Mike Bennett, Louise Chick, Maureen Huckle, Natalie Lucy, Debbie Maya (Chair), Karla Siswick, Peter Smith (Secretary).
Apologies for Absence: Irene Austin, Sue Fakes, Jon Holden, Suzy Hope, Katharine Mears, Roseanne Wilkinson, Penny Williams.
Natalie was welcomed to her first meeting and introductions were made. 

2.       FINANCES AND FUNDRAISING:

Penny recommends we make an immediate donation of £250 to AIUK. This was agreed.
The yearly collection at the Quadrant, St Albans, took place on May 18 (after the meeting of which these are the minutes) but its result can be recorded here. It raised £264.37, by a narrow margin the highest amount yet collected there and a great improvement on last year (£192.87). Thanks to all those Group members who gave up an hour to collect.  Group subscriptions are due, should you not yet have paid. Please see the sub slip in these minutes.

3.       CAMPAIGNS:

CASA: Peter had 4 actions, 3 for Mexico and 1 for El Salvador.

Mexico: We are asked to write again to the state authorities in Oaxaca about the large wind farm project to set up 132 wind turbines.  (We wrote originally in February of this year) We do not write about the desirability or not of the project but in support of the indigenous communities’ right to protest peacefully their opposition to it and in support of the need to obtain their informed consent. Members of the Comité de Defensa de Derechos Humanos Gobixha A.C. (CODIGO-DH) who are taking part in the protest have been harassed and threatened.
Mexico: We write on behalf of the human rights organisation Articulo 19, which documents the cases of journalists who have been attacked or threatened and which champions freedom of the press in Mexico City. The staff of Articulo 19 have themselves received an anonymous threat and we urge the authorities to protect them.

Mexico: On 4 April the offices of the Women’s Human Rights Centre (Centro de Derechos Humanos de las Mujeres)(CEDEMH) were broken into. We write in concern for the safety of all CEDEMH members, including Luz Estela Castro and urge the authorities to provide them with effective protection in strict accordance with their wishes and with the precautionary and provisional measures granted by the Inter American Commission and Court of Human Rights.

El Salvador: We write about Beatriz, a woman of 22, whose health problems mean that her pregnancy is likely to kill her. The unborn baby has been diagnosed with anencephaly and will be born therefore with only a partial brain and is unlikely to survive. Beatriz already has a one year old child. All abortion is forbidden in El Salvador. In this case when the rights to life of the mother and baby cannot both be had, the mother’s right surely takes precedence. We appeal that Beatriz’ doctors be assured that they will not be prosecuted if they abort the baby. This matter is urgent. [Updates on this case since our meeting have been circulated, and as these minutes are written, no judicial decision has been reached on Beatriz’ case .] 
AFGHAN WOMEN’S RIGHTS:

At the last meeting Louise introduced an action re women’s rights in Afghanistan, asking Anne Main, our MP, to support our campaign to prioritise women’s rights there, particularly through tackling violence against women. Louise has received a reply from our MP, giving her support and our Government’s for this; the protection of the rights of Afghan women will be a fundamental part of the transition process, as governing the country becomes more in the control of the Afghan Government.
ZIMBABWE ELECTIONS 2013
Presidential elections are due to be held in Zimbabwe this year: the date has not yet been set but it must be by October. After elections in 2008 there were widespread violence and human rights abuses. Amnesty is concerned that these might be repeated with the coming elections. The organisation most likely to have influence on the elections is the Southern African Development Community (SADC). In February this year we wrote to The South African, Tanzanian and Angolan Presidents, all members of the SADC, urging them to bring their influence to bear on the elections. This month we write to other members of the SADC, the Presidents of Mozambique, Namibia and Malawi, urging them to do the same. 

MONTHLY ACTION: BAHRAIN: MAHDI ‘ISSA MAHDI ABU DHEEB

Mr Abu Dheeb, former President of the Bahrain Teachers Association, was convicted for using his position to call for a strike by teachers, as well as for other offences. There are complaints that he has been tortured and faced other ill-treatment. Amnesty considers him a prisoner of conscience and we write to ask for his immediate and unconditional release.
4  MISCELLANEOUS:

Penny has invited a representative of the St Albans Soroptimists as a guest speaker and also Suzie Daniels at AIUK. We wait to hear from both.
Peter gave a brief report on the AIUK National Conference and AGM, which Penny and he had attended. Most of its time was taken discussing the record number of resolutions submitted. Two contradictory resolutions were passed. One authorised the AIUK Board to make the staff reductions it has proposed so as to be able to pay an increased contribution to the international Amnesty; the other, tabled by the Unite Union required the Board to postpone these reductions till the International Council Meeting (ICM) in August. Information received subsequent to the AGM indicates the Board will wait for the ICM.
Bob Corn, our regional Representative, has asked us whether we would like to join a recently set up Indonesia Network, to work on human rights abuses there. It was felt that we should first wait for the Group Planning Pack and see what AIUK proposes as this year’s campaigns.  

5.  NEXT MEETING:

On Wednesday June 12 at 8 pm at the Friends’ Meeting House, 7 Upper Lattimore Road, St Albans, AL1 3UD
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